Minutes of the MBRC Meeting

24 July 2016
Ann Arbor, Michigan
Members present: Louis Dombroski, Chairperson; Adam M. Byrne, Secretary; Jeff Buecking, Phil Chu, Matt Hysell, Marc North, and David Pavlik
Members absent: Skye Haas and J.D. Phillips
The meeting was called to order by Dombroski at 1255 EDT.

The minutes from the meeting on 28 December 2015 were approved unanimously.

Resubmissions

From Round 152:
2015-0360-02

Pomarine Jaeger
This record consisted of two reports and one photo.  One of the reports, however, was prepared 2 months after the observation, without the aid of any field notes.  This led to a discussion on what is an acceptable time frame to trust one’s memory, with some unwilling to use what was presented in the first report.  The photo showed an immature jaeger with blunt-looking central rectrices.  The second report mentioned the central rectrices “appeared” rounded.  Some, however questioned whether “appeared” indicated some uncertainty and it was noted that discerning the exact shape of the central rectrices is very difficult.  The last concern centered on mention of bold double wing flashes, yet the photo really didn’t show that feature.  It was pointed out, though, that the photo might be too dark to show all contrasts.  In the end, some members remained uncomfortable with the details, while others felt it still suggested Pomarine Jaeger.
2015-0710-01

Arctic Tern
A small tern, mixed in with some Common Terns, was observed migrating past Whitefish Point.  The observer stated it was smaller and more compact than the Common Terns and flew with “quicker, deeper wingbeats”.  Its plumage was similar to the adjacent Common Terns, but differed by having white secondaries and reduced black on the wingtip.  Most members were comfortable with these details.  Initially, dissenting members were concerned about possible confusion with Least Tern, but it was pointed out that the reduced black on the wing should rule out this option (even though the observer did not state whether the reduced black was on the upper or under surface of the wing).  Distance was also a concern, as the observer stated it was about 300 yards away (100 yards to the shoreline and then 2x more).  However, distance from the waterbird shack to the water’s edge is easily 200-300 yards, at closest approach, meaning the distance could have been anywhere from 600-900 yards.  Coupling this confusion with the observer’s statement that they were “not able to make out the exact extent or shape of black in the wingtips however it appeared to be more restricted”, left at least one member uncertain how well the bird was really seen.  Most, however, remained comfortable with the details, despite the uncertainty regarding distance and exact wing pattern.
2015-3200-01

Common Ground-Dove
Three photos clearly revealed a ground-dove, but there was some concern whether they showed enough detail to identify it to the species level.  Without being able to assess bill coloration or feather pattern on the head, neck, and breast, some felt Ruddy Ground-Dove could not be eliminated from consideration.  One photo, though, convinced some that the scapulars were unmarked, supporting the identification as a Common Ground-Dove (Ruddy Ground-Dove would show additional dark bars on the scapulars).  While most were comfortable with this assertion, some remained concerned that the poor photo quality really didn’t allow one to tell anything with certainty.
2001-5680-01

“Pink-sided” Dark-eyed Junco
Because this record involved a specimen (UMMZ 237,274) housed at the University of Michigan Museum of Zoology, the members present went into the museum range to discuss the record while looking at the specimen in question, along with other juncos identified as “Pink-sideds” (Junco hyemalis mearnsi).  Since there’s so much variation amongst the juncos, specimens from both the breeding season (June, July, and August) and breeding range were identified as reasonable comparisons.  It was thought that the identification to subspecies of Dark-eyed Juncos collected in the winter or away from the breeding range was less reliable, and we wanted to be assured that the birds used for comparison were definitively mearnsi.  A total of 13 comparison specimens were found, six from Idaho, six from Wyoming, and one from Montana.
The following features were assessed:

1) back coloration – The Michigan specimen appeared similar or perhaps slightly less reddish tinged than the comparisons.  Dunn (2002) warns against birds with more reddish backs, so this finding does not raise any red flags.

2) flank color – The Michigan specimen had pinkish cinnamon flanks, similar to the comparisons.

3) extent of flank coloration – The Michigan specimen had flank coloration that was similar or perhaps even more extensive than the comparison specimens.  Pure Pink-sideds are supposed to have extensive flank coloration, so this was viewed as another positive trait.

4) tail pattern – There was some concern about the tail pattern, more specifically, whether the distribution of white on r4 was appropriate.  On the right side, r4 was missing.  On the left side, approximately half the feather was white and the white extended all the way to the tip.  This is certainly not too little white and actually was more extensive than some of the comparisons.
5) head pattern – The lores were darker than the rest of the grayish head, consistent with Pink-sided Junco.  However, the ear coverts were distinctly darker than the rest of the head, creating a very odd mask-like impression.  The possibilities that they were stained or the impression was created by missing or out of place feathers were discussed, but these feathers really did appear to be darker than the rest of the head.  The contour/appearance of the feathers was similar to the ear coverts on the comparisons, but those individuals did not show the same darker impression.  This feature troubled some members, enough so that there was concern whether it could be a sign of introgression with another junco subspecies.

Dunn, J. L.  2002.  The identification of Pink-sided Juncos with cautionary notes about plumage variation and hybridization.  Birding 34:432-443.

Round 153
2015-5290-05

Mississippi Kite

There were several issues with this report:
1) How much leniency should one give to an observer that doesn’t know bird topography?

2) Does one take the literal presentation of details or give the observer some benefit of doubt?

3) How long after an observation is too long to trust one’s memory?


The observer did present a plausible description of a Mississippi Kite.  However, while some details seem to only suggest a kite, others, like black secondaries and the alternating back pattern of dark gray to pale gray and then black, were not accurate.  Were these assessments accurate or did the observer have terminology confused?  The report was also prepared nearly 10 months after the sighting, with no evidence that field notes were recorded during, or shortly after, the observation.  All of these concerns left some members uncomfortable with the record.
2015-2470-05

Western Sandpiper (one individual)

This record consisted of ten photographs purporting to show two Western Sandpipers, one of which was accepted during the first round.  For this second individual, there was some concern whether a bright Semipalmated Sandpiper could be eliminated from consideration.  While on the shorter end of the Western Sandpiper spectrum, the bill’s slightly drooped and tapered appearance was consistent with a Western Sandpiper.  The upper scapulars were rufous, contrasting with gray lower scapulars, back, and crown.  This favors Western Sandpiper, as bright juvenile Semipalmated Sandpipers are rufescent in all areas (upper and lower scapulars, back, and crown).  There was some concern that you couldn’t tell if the upper scapulars were reddish based versus reddish fringed, but it was pointed out that the location of rufous doesn’t apply to juvenile Western Sandpipers.  The shape of the dark centers to the lower scapulars was also discussed.  Some felt the dark centers were anchor-shaped and favored Western Sandpiper, while others felt the shape favored Semipalmated Sandpiper.  Lastly, some of the Semipalmated Sandpipers in the photos also appeared to show rufous in the upper scapulars, but, even if true, the rufous was a lot less obvious on those birds.
Round 154

95-1700-03

Ross’s Goose (two birds)

This old record, which was previously rejected, was being reconsidered based on the presentation of new documentation.  Despite being over 20 years after the sighting, the new documentation does indicate that notes were recorded after the sighting.  All agreed that the original documentation still fell short of acceptable.  The new documentation, however, had members divided.  Some felt the description of “very small and stubby” bills with a “bluish gray base” and no grin patch was sufficient for acceptance.  Others, though, were concerned that the bill base/facial feathering interface was not described, a feature that is often one of the most noticeable traits of a Ross Goose x Snow Goose hybrid.  Without this information, some members were unwilling to vote for acceptance.
2015-0010-01

Aechmophorus grebe

The observer described a large black-and-white grebe with a long, yellow bill.  Dissenting members cited experiences where observers confused Red-necked Grebes for Western Grebes.  Supporting members, though, felt the bold black-and-white plumage, elongated appearance, and yellow bill were sufficient.  Unfortunately, there really wasn’t a lot of information to work with, leaving all to accept that such records are difficult to assess.
2016-2410-01

Baird’s Sandpiper

The observer described a fly-by sandpiper that was identified primarily on the basis of vocalizations.  The plumage details provided, while felt to be sufficient by the observer, did not convince all members that similar species like Least or Pectoral sandpipers could be eliminated from consideration.  The vocalization was described as “kreet-kreet call slightly higher pitched than Least Sandpiper.”  Some members felt this was an inaccurate description, arguing that Least Sandpiper’s have higher pitched calls than Baird’s Sandpipers.  These sentiments were not universal, though, with some feeling the description met the minimum standard required for acceptance.

Other business
Archiving of records
Dombroski shared details of his communication with Heather Good, the new executive director of Michigan Audubon.  Michigan Audubon offered to purchase an external hard drive, to use as a formal backup for all the digital documentation, vote rationales, etc.  Heather also indicated that Michigan Audubon would continue to cover the cost of printing the photos that are archived at the University of Michigan Museum of Zoology.
Website status
Several aspects of the website need updating.  First, the searchable database is due for another update, which should include adding in some non-review species, like Painted Bunting, that recently transitioned to Regular status.  When doing this, though, the wording on that web page will need updating, as well.  Byrne pointed out that the current state list and review list are not in sync with one another and need updating.  Finally, Dombroski pointed out that the dues for the website will be $192, due every other year, starting on 29 October 2017; he will contact Michigan Audubon regarding the payment of this fee.
Correspondence update

Dombroski commented that no correspondences have been sent out for records reviewed in 2016.  Further, it appears that the last few rounds in 2015 have not been completed, either.  Dombroski offered to handle all records reviewed in 2016 and will follow up with others about getting 2015 completed.

Reviewing very old records

Hysell wondered if it was worth formalizing how to handle old records.  Do we need to require field notes?  Is there a cutoff date for the duration between an observation and the presentation of written details?  While all agreed these are meaningful topics for discussion, nobody was willing to set hard rules on such records.  Each record needs to be assessed on its own merits, and some will certainly vary in the level of detail and quality of field notes.  Minimally, though, it was felt that the rare bird report form should be enhanced to emphasize the importance of including field notes with submissions.

Scheduling of winter meeting

Dombroski wanted everyone to start thinking about possible dates for a fall/winter meeting.  He proposed we consider any weekend from November to early January.  One member was concerned that January actually violated the bylaws, which state the committee will hold two meetings each year.  It was also suggested that an online polling system be used to help coordinate the meeting.

New business

Rare bird report form

Byrne pointed out that some observers have been confused by the current rare bird report form.  On two occasions, submitters have entered the number of observers, rather than the number of individuals observed.  Others also felt it would be wise to emphasize the importance of eliminating possible hybrid combinations, along with similar species.  Dombroski agreed to make edits to the rare bird report form.
The meeting was adjourned at 1623 EDT.

Respectfully submitted,

Adam M. Byrne, Secretary, MBRC

